GENERAL SERVICES ADMINISTRATION 

Washington, DC 20405

December 6, 2004

GSA BULLETIN FMR B-7

RADIO FREQUENCY IDENTIFICATION (RFID)

TO: Heads of Federal agencies

SUBJECT: Procedures for the use of radio frequency technology within Federal agencies.

1. What is the purpose of this bulletin? This bulletin provides guidance to Federal agencies on the use of radio frequency identification technology to maximize the inherent life-cycle management efficiencies of new technology within the Federal agencies.

2.
When does this bulletin expire? This bulletin remains in effect until cancelled.

3.
What is the background? For this bulletin, radio frequency identification (RFID) is a generic term for technologies that use radio waves to automatically identify assets. The most common method is to store a unique number identifying the asset on a microchip that is attached to an antenna.

The tracking and identification of personal property has become a challenge for Federal agencies and the employment of RFID technology permits us to implement rules that allow us to reapportion critical human resources and streamline our business processes.

4. What are the benefits? This technology has great potential to improve our personal property management functions, asset visibility, maintenance, and facilitate aspects of an agency's supply chain and commodity ordering process.

5. What must I do as a result of this bulletin? Each Federal agency should review its processes and consider strategies for the future use of standardized RFID technology in those applications where benefits can be achieved or efficiency can be improved. Agencies are encouraged to consider action that can be taken to advance the industry by demonstrating the long-term intent of the agency to adopt RFID technological solutions. Agencies should also consider the status of efforts to standardize RFID technological solutions, the readiness of the agency to adopt and utilize the available RFID models, and the availability of funding resources allocated to the effort. Selection of a RFID system, if appropriate, should be made on the basis of a solution that best meets the criteria, and the circumstances unique to each agency. Finally, agencies need to determine how to best implement RFID technology on current or proposed contracts, grants, and cooperative agreements along with the impact on small and disadvantaged businesses. RFID systems should support one or more of the following functions:

A receipt function to automatically update inventory and valuation. 

A storage and issuing function to include inventory management.

A transportation function to include the movement and consolidation for trans​shipment.

A maintenance function to track equipment needing preventative maintenance, calibration, etc., and assembly or disassembly.

A disposal function to track the disposition of property including the tracking of hazardous materials.

6. Who should I contact for further information? Robert Holcombe, Director, Personal Property Management Policy Division (MTP), Office of Governmentwide Policy, General Services Administration (GSA), Washington, DC 20405; telephone, (202) 501-3828. This office also conducts quarterly interagency meetings to discuss topics of interest to the federal property community. The implementation of RFID technology will continue to be a topic discussed frequently.
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